
	Meeting commenced at 8.10 am

	PRESENT

	School members: 
Mary Copeland, Ian Crosby, Gill Edge, Brent Fitzpatrick, Kevin Holland, Richard Hughes, Sue Mansfield (Chair), Anne-Marie Merifield, Chris Quinn, Dr Andrew Soutar, Dominic Wall, Nick Weller  

	Non school members: 
Debbie Mountain, Vivienne Robinson

	Nominated subs:

Irene Docherty, Gillian James, Sally Joy

	Observers:
Richard Foster 

	Officers:

Sue Colman, Cindy Peek, Andrew Redding


1. Apologies for absence 

Apologies providing an explanation of the reason for the absence had been received from: -
School members

Paul Burluraux, Jayne Clarke, Frances-Elizabeth Evans, Hayley Marshall, Linda Nudd, Fran Warden.
Non school members

Kath Oldale,
In addition Matt Findull, the 14-19 Lead Officer, who would schedule to attend to support the discussions on Post 16 funding, had sent his apologies for the meeting.
2. Disclosures of interest
There were no disclosures of interest.
3. Minutes of meeting 25 May 2011 and matters arising 

The minutes of the 25 May 2011 meeting were agreed as a correct record.  The progress made on the action points was reported as follows: -

Item 5 

£4.1m extended services funding. 
It was reported that this had been allocated out to schools in June, following consultation with LAP Chairs and Forum members (by email). The Schools Forum formally ratified this decision.
Item 6 

£438,696 1.7 Primary Targeted Support Grant. 
This has been allocated to the Local Authority as per Forum agreement.  An update will be given on LA Central Services at the Forum meeting on 9 November.
Item 7 

Consultation Response.
This was sent to the DfE and acknowledged.
Item 10 
Life Caravans. 
It was reported that TUPE applied to the 5 staff employed in the Life Education Drug Prevention Service and that these staff transferred back to the Council on 29 July. The contract with Life Caravans ceased on 29 July and it is the Council understands that the services will continue to be provided by the charity and will be traded with schools.
4. Correspondence
Letters have been received from Laycock Primary School, Ingrow Primary School and Hazelbeck Special School, primarily asking the Forum to consider funding for exceptional circumstances. It was reported that these will be tabled and discussed at the Forum meeting on 9 November.

5. DSG Reconciliation 2011/12
Andrew Redding presented paper SF 05.10.11 A for Forum action.
 

Andrew reported that, following the reconciliation of 2011/12 DSG, which identifies any difference between estimated and actual pupil numbers taken from the January 2011 census, a very small negative adjustment of £2,117 was due. As in previous years, the Chief Financial Officer is required to confirm that the full value of DSG for the Authority has been allocated to the Schools Budget, either in 2011/12 or carried forward into 2012/13. The CFO must confirm that the Schools Forum has discussed and agreed this. 

Andrew reported that, in previous years, the Schools Forum has always recommended that the balance be carried forward into the next financial year. Andrew also explained that the position in 2011/12 is more complicated than in previous years, due to the impact of the conversion of maintained schools to academy status during the year. Andrew explained that the DSG reconciliation is a rolling, rather than a fixed, calculation, and because of this, it would make sense to carry forward any reconciliation balance into 2012/13. 
Andrew also indicated, from Appendix 1, that the sum of £600,000 that the Forum has set aside for the cost of LACSEG recoupment for converting academies may be more than sufficient and a surplus balance may remain at the end of the year, depending on the number of additional conversions. 2 schools have converted since April 2011, at a LACSEG cost of £133,869, which has been offset by a £94,292 saving to the Schools Budget for a reduction in rates.

Within the discussion, members indicated that it would be useful for the Forum to be provided with more information on how LACSEG recoupment is calculated, to better understand the impact on the DSG and the Local Authority. Andrew indicated that this would be picked up initially in discussions on the funding consultation, but could be further addressed at a future meeting if required. 
Agreed:
The Schools Forum agreed that:

· The £2,117 negative adjustment, and any further DSG balance resulting from the conversion of maintained schools to academy status, is carried forward into 2012/13.
Action: Andrew Redding

6. Update for Schools Forum on key matters
a) 2011/12 Contingencies: 

Andrew Redding presented Paper SF 05.10.11 B for information, which is the usual October update to the Forum on the position of the spending of contingencies established by the Forum for 2011/12. Andrew stressed that many of the forecasts were estimated at this stage, but overall, the update indicates that there will be a surplus, which would be available to be allocated on a one off basis to support cost pressures in 2012/13. Appendix 1 shows a total forecasted underspending of £2,985,140, though this does not include spending on e.g. single status costs.  Andrew, in particular, pointed out that:
· There is still £755,000 from the 2011/12 DSG unallocated,

· The £431,000 for single status is still unspent and the decision on how this is used (and whether more DSG resources are found to support schools) will need to be discussed by the Forum at a future meeting, 

Members raised the following issues:

· The forecasted overspend of £71,271 by the HI Centrally Managed Service. Members asked for further information to be provided at the next meeting.

· The discrepancy between the actual cost of safeguarded salaries in Special schools and the cost funded in Special school budgets in 2010/11 and 2011/12. Members asked for further investigation on whether these discrepancies had now been resolved for all Special schools.
· The potential cost of the deficit of Hanson school (currently estimated at £650,000), which is not yet included in Appendix 1 and which will return to the DSG when the school converts to Academy (anticipated in January 2012). Officers reported that financial delegation has been withdrawn and Sue Colman reported that she was in contact with the DfE. Members registered their concern on why the deficit was so large and increasing, and stated their expectation that the Local Authority intervenes further, including looking at any savings that would result from redundancies, to minimise the deficit and the impact on the DSG. The Forum asked for an update on the financial position at the next meeting.
Agreed:
The Schools Forum agreed that:

· Further information on the forecasted overspend of £71,271 by the HI Centrally Managed Service is provided for the next Forum meeting.
Action: Raj Singh / Sue Wright
· Officers investigate whether the discrepancies in the funding of safeguarded salaries in Special schools have been resolved and report back to the next Forum meeting,
· An update on the financial position of Hanson school is given at the next Forum meeting.
Action: Andrew Redding

b) 2012/13 DSG Early Considerations:
Andrew Redding presented Paper SF 05.10.11 C for information, which is a paper outlining some early considerations of cost pressures against the 2012/13 DSG vs. costs that are anticipated to drop out. Andrew highlighted, in particular,
· The growth in numbers in Early Years settings,
· The cost of the Carbon Reduction Commitment Tax, estimated at £0.5m in 2012/13. Members asked questions on this, including whether this tax was applicable for BSF schools. Andrew reported that CRC is an agenda item for 9 November and these issues can be discussed further at this meeting,
· The 5% standards fund issue (possible impact of £2.3m), where the DfE has not published any further information,
Andrew indicated that, overall, 2012/13 looks like another tight year.
c) Single Status Update
Andrew Redding presented Paper SF 05.10.11 D for information, which summarises the position so far of the work of the Single Status Working Group, which met on 13 June. Andrew explained that the Working Group is seeking to explore further a model whereby each school will meet the entirety of the cost of settlements, with the exception of the proportion that would reduce the school’s carry forward balance at March 2012 to less than a minimum % of its delegated budget share. This proportion would be picked up by the DSG.   Andrew indicated that, on modelling based on estimated figures, the cost to the DSG would be greater than the £431,000 identified.
Andrew explained that the Working Group is waiting on information on the actual cost of settlements, at individual school level, before is can finalise its recommendations. From information provided by Richard Hammond, it is anticipated that this information will be available in November and that the Forum will be able to discuss these recommendations this term.
Members expressed the following concerns:

· That the cost of settlements for individual schools is not yet available, even though the Forum has been previously told that this information would be available in September. In addition, the Forum has not yet seen any breakdown of costs relating to Special schools, where the Forum has identified that there may be a disproportionate impact, with a £700,000 cost across a small number of schools. As the charging of these costs will been seen by schools to have some element of “unfairness”, and may provoke a strong reaction, the delay in the provision of actual costs does not support the Forum in effectively managing this matter,
· That schools do not yet know the impact on their budgets in 2011/12. Members asked what would happen were the charging of these costs result in a deficit budget. Andrew responded that the Working Group is seeking to implement a model, which does not put any school into deficit, but that if individual schools had concerns, then these should contact him directly,
· Whether the implementation of the new pay and grading structures has been delayed. Members also expressed concern whether detailed modelling has been carried out to assess the impact of these new structures on school budgets,

· There appears to be different interpretations of the definition of ‘indemnity’, from the charging of 2nd generation claims to schools, from different Council solicitors. Members requested that the definition of indemnity be clarified,

· The Teaching Unions representative expressed concern that the delay in the implementation of single status may damage the relationship that Unions have built with school staff.
Agreed:
The Schools Forum agreed that:

· Clarity is sought of the definition of ‘indemnity’ from the charging of 2nd generation claims.
Action: Cindy Peek
· The Chair of the Forum writes to Mary Weastall to express the Forum’s concerns, as outlined above.
Action: Sue Mansfield
d) Academies & Free Schools Update:
Andrew Redding reported that:
· 2 maintained schools have now converted to academy (Ilkley Grammar & Feversham College),

· Hanson School’s conversion is delayed (anticipated January conversion date) due to a national issue regarding the transfer of PFI contracts. This same issue is delaying the conversion of Grange Technology College and Southfield,
· 24 Free Schools opened nationally in September. In Bradford, King’s Science Academy and Rainbow Primary have opened. 

7. Consultations (main agenda item):
Andrew Redding presented paper SF 05.10.11 E and began with a PowerPoint presentation, which was tabled at the meeting, which identified the main changes and implications from the DfE’s 2nd stage of consultation on major school funding reform.

Andrew explained that this 2nd stage represents a ‘step back’ from the intention stated in the 2010 White Paper to introduce a national funding formula and that the Schools Forum and the Local Authority will continue to have significant role in the funding of schools and education at a local level. Andrew explained that there would be a large amount of continuity in the funding system e.g. in the continuation of a ring fenced DSG. However, the changes will, most likely, create winners and losers, at local authority and individual school level. The changes in this regard appear to be more focused on initiating a funding redistribution rather than producing a radical change in mechanisms. Andrew indicated though that it is difficult currently to gauge what the combined impact of all the changes would be on the Bradford District and that we would know more when the ‘shadow settlement’ is published in spring 2012. 

Andrew highlighted a general concern on whether, in protecting allocations over a number of years in moving to a new system, combined with other proposals, Bradford would be disadvantaged because of the decisions taken in the past e.g. in allocating more funding to deprivation. Andrew also highlighted the following more specific concerns & issues to watch: 
· How the 4 new DSG blocks will be calculated, especially the High Needs Block (use of Disability Living Allowance and whether this is representative of the needs in Bradford),
· How simple the individual school’s formula needs to be and the turbulence that simplification may produce,

· The use of FSM as the sole measure of deprivation,

· The proposal to weight the value of Pupil Premium towards local authorities that historically have spent less on deprivation from the DSG,
· The (optional) inclusion of an EAL factor and removing the deprivation element of this,
· The reduction of London Weighting,

· The move to an actual cost basis for calculating LACSEG recoupment from the CLG Formula Grant,

· The review of Post 16 funding (and the loss of £2.7m as a result of moving to the FE Model).
As well as giving views on specific questions, which will be incorporated into the official response to be submitted to the DFE, in discussion Forum members made the following additional comments:
· The proposals for High Needs overall appear to be sensible. However, the definition of High Needs is purely financial and this needs to be much more detailed, with an educational rationale. Members are unclear as to whether the proposals represent a reduction in the funding of High Needs in the future,
· The absence from this consultation of any detailed reference to a national banding model for SEN or parentally controlled individualised SEN budgets has been noticed and could potentially signal a retreat from previous announcements,

· A concern that the proposals would make Special schools more financially vulnerable,

· The changes feel to be focused on ‘accounting’ solutions rather than representing a ‘cultural shift’ and members feel that this is disappointing and a missed opportunity,
· Although members generally are re-assured that local influence will continue within the funding system, the representative for academies felt strongly that the retreat from a purely national funding formula, operating independently from local authorities, is a total disappointment; ‘type 1’ academies would much prefer a single clear national formula,
· Forum members question why the DfE is moving back to only one measure of deprivation when there are other more sophisticated measures available,
· It is noted that there is no mention of expanding the pupil premium eligibility to early years. How does this support early intervention?
· Further simplification of the early years funding formula is not required,

· Forum members would question whether the EFA would have the knowledge and capacity to carry out a formula checking role,

· Free Schools are not mentioned much within the consultation. Forum members would like to better understand how Free Schools are currently funded,

· In prescribing how decisions are taken within Forums, members would not support any national instruction, which detracts from effective practice, where this currently exists,

· The Forum indicated that it would wish to reserve final judgement on the proposals until seeing the shadow settlement in spring 2012.
Agreed:
The Schools Forum agreed that:

· A draft consultation response is written and circulated to Forum members for comment, prior to being submitted to the DfE on 11 October as the Forum and Local Authority’s official response. This response will incorporate the views of the SEN Strategy Group on questions on the funding of High needs pupils,
· The PowerPoint presentation is placed on Bradford Schools Online for schools to access,

· The Forum further considers at the next meeting what action can be taken to respond to, and prepare for, the changes proposed in the consultation,
· Further information is provided at the next Forum meeting on how Free Schools are funded.

Action: Andrew Redding  
8. Additional items for information
The following papers were distributed with the agenda. Andrew Redding explained that these are items for information, which are normally tabled at this time of year: -

· Schools Forum Work Programme 2011/12

Paper SF 05.10.11 F
· Conduct of Meetings & Procedural Matters

Paper SF 05.10.11 G
· 2011/12 School Forecasted Balances Q1

Paper SF 05.10.11 H
· 2011/12 LTFM Scorecard Q2



Paper SF 05.10.11 I
· 2011/12 Financial Classification Summary

Paper SF 05.10.11 J
Members did not have comments relating to these items and these were not discussed further.

9. Any Other BusinessT
Closure of Manningham Pool:

Kevin Holland raised the issue of the cost to schools following the closure of Manningham Pool. Kevin expressed concern that the impact on school budgets had not been considered by Council in making this decision and that the savings from the closure of the Pool were offset by the additional costs to schools and the DSG. Schools that used Manningham Pool have to use alternative services, at additional cost in terms of transport and staff supervision. The DSG incurs additional cost through the swimming transport formula factor. 
Agreed:
The Schools Forum agreed that:

· Elected Members are made aware of the full year additional cost to schools and the DSG resulting from the closure of Manningham Pool.
Action: Cindy Peek
School Carry Forward Balances:
Dominic Wall raised the focus being placed by elected members on the level of ‘surplus‘ balances being held by schools. Cindy Peek explained that the £25m in school carry forward balances at March 2011 has the attention of elected members and that she is under pressure to explain this position in more detail. The Schools Forum gave its ‘permission’ for Cindy to engage with elected members on this issue. Forum Members expressed a keenness to emphasise to elected members that carry forward balances are part of medium term financial planning, and should not be seen simply as ‘surplus’.
Date of Future Meetings:
Wednesday 9th November 2011, 8am, Titus Salt School
Wednesday 14th December 2011 (provisional if required), 8am , Titus Salt School
Schools Forum


Minutes of the Meeting 


Held on Wednesday 5th October, 2011 at


Titus Salt School
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